
Thursday, November 1, 2007: (All Saints’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of My saints gave up their 
wealth so they could live their lives in total dependence on Me 
and not on their money.  I have told you before that you depend 
on Me for everything, even though you may not want to admit it.  
Living in full dependence on Me requires a complete commitment 
of your will to My service.  This requires a deep trust in Me 
out of faith alone.  Many poor people are living this way of 
life already.  Those, who have been blessed with a good job and 
more money, are at times tested by their wealth to depend more 
on themselves than on Me.  If you have more than you need, you 
should be willing to share your excess with the poor, and give 
thanks to Me for being generous with My gifts to you.  Many of 
the poor and care organizations rely on donations for helping 
others.  So do not be selfish and share what you have, and you 
will gain treasure in heaven.  Strive to be a saint to enter 
heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
   Jesus said: “My people, there are some who claim to be 
Christians, but they are hypocrites because they speak of My 
cross and then they have allegiance to their money and their 
possessions. You cannot have two masters, for you will either 
love one or despise the other.  You cannot love Me and money.  I 
am the only One to worship and your money is only a means to 
obtain your necessities.  You are totally dependent on Me, so 
keep Me as your first priority in life and serve Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, remember to honor and care for your 
parents even into their old age.  It is sometimes very difficult 
to endure watching your parents deteriorate in their health as 
they age.  But continue to give them proper care as long as you 
are able to.  Your parents will appreciate your loving care, 
even if they are unaware in bad memory or comas.  Your parents 
deserve to have their family present up to their dying day.  
Pray for their good health because they are a treasure to have 
with you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult for anyone to 
suffer the loss of a loved one, and the family needs a proper 
time to grieve that loss.  All of the friends and family can 
comfort the widow or the widower.  Pray for the deceased with 
Masses and honor them at their graves.  Move on then with your 
lives and help the bereaved in their needs.  As you remember to 
pray for the dead on All Souls’ Day, pray that they could be 
released soon from purgatory if they were judged there.  If the 
deceased is in heaven, your prayers will benefit other members 
of the family in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you watch people being buried in 
the ground, you all are viewing your future when one day you 



will die.  November is a somber month as you make a special 
remembrance for all of those who have died this year or in the 
past.  These souls have not forgotten you, and you should not 
forget to pray for them. They may be out of sight, but your 
pictures of them in life can be an inspiration to think of their 
souls.  This life is very short, so live it to the fullest in 
loving Me and loving your neighbor as yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, pray for your American workers who 
are losing their benefits.  Many large corporations are cheating 
their workers out of health benefits, pensions, and fair wages 
by layoffs or cuts in benefits because of their greed for 
profits.  Jobs are being cut and some are sent overseas for 
cheaper labor costs.  The rich are exploiting and even trying to 
eliminate the middle class so they can make others their slaves.  
These devious and unfair employers will suffer much in hell or 
purgatory for all the injustices they have caused the American 
workers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My saints are your real heroes and 
heroines, more than your rich and famous that get all of your 
headlines.  As you reverence the relics of the saints, you have 
a little sense of their presence among you.  When you read books 
on their lives, they can inspire you to live saintly lives.  
Some had to deal with martyrdom for their faith, and they 
suffered much in their allegiance to Me, their Master.  Your 
faith should be as strong as theirs when you pray for My help 
and guidance.  When you see how dedicated their lives were in 
serving Me, you can imitate their lives and be thankful for 
having such role models.  Give thanks and praise to Me as you 
share your worship of Me with all of My saints and angels.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My saints can also act as 
intercessors for your prayer petitions.  There are many patron 
saints for various parts of your life that you pray to.  You may 
also have saints in heaven from your own family as your son, 
David, and your parents.  They love you even more in heaven than 
on earth, and they are watching over you even when you forget 
them.  Pray to your family saints with even more fervor because 
they are waiting patiently to hear from you and help you.  They 
join with your guardian angels in protecting you from harm and 
evil.” 
 
Friday, November 2, 2007: (All Souls’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have a fear of death 
and the unknown that this end of life will bring.  One thing is 
for sure that there is no way to prevent it because everyone is 
assigned a day to die in this life.  You have become so 
accustomed to living in this life that it is hard to see 
yourself with no more tomorrows in the morning.  Life will go on 



after your death, but your immortal soul will be separated from 
your body.  Based on your judgment you will be experiencing 
heaven, purgatory, or hell.  It is how you lived your life, that 
will determine your destination.  You are held accountable to My 
mercy and justice for all of your actions in this life.  In 
other words you can control your destiny by how much you love Me 
and how much you love your neighbor.  Your life is a trial or 
testing between a love of the world vs. a love of heaven and Me.  
The world and Satan can only give you empty promises of comforts 
and pleasures, but the wages of sin without repentance is death 
in hell.  I can promise you eternal life in My glory and love in 
heaven when you repent of your sins and accept Me as Master of 
your life.  All of My faithful may have to suffer persecutions 
and insults in this life for being faithful to Me.  In the 
world’s eyes you may be foolish to consecrate everything over to 
Me, but in My eyes you are the wise one in the ways leading to 
heaven.  Everyone has this choice to make in their lives, but it 
is better to follow  the narrow road to the love of Me in heaven 
than to follow the broad road to the hate of Satan in hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, remember the message that I gave 
you how the one world people will use power outages to enhance 
their means of takeover in America.  They already are planning a 
massive event involving many deaths to make way for an excuse to 
have martial law.  Shutting down the power grid lines is their 
way to paralyze the people to allow their takeover.  They could 
use planned terrorism to take out a nuclear power plant as 
witnessed in Arizona where radiation and a power outage would 
raise havoc on many people.  They could use the HAARP machine to 
cause ice storms and put out many power lines.  All of these 
methods fit in with their plan for an American takeover that 
will be coming soon.  Again when you see martial law declared or 
mandatory chips in the body, prepare quickly to leave for My 
refuges by calling on Me and your guardian angel to lead you to 
the nearest refuge.  By seeking My protection, the evil ones 
will not be able to capture you or kill you.  Trust in My power 
and help to provide for all of your needs, even in the middle of 
winter.” 
 
Saturday, November 3, 2007: (St. Martin de Porres) 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has been suffering from 
droughts and fires, but your neighboring countries and islands 
have been suffering floods and mudslides.  In addition to these 
natural disasters your oil prices have been affected by a loss 
of Mexican oil and the threat of war in various areas near the 
oil countries.  These troubles of higher fuel costs combined 
with your mortgage foreclosures have become very unsettling 
among your consumers with even some talking of the possibility 



of a recession.  You are seeing one event following another 
where either disasters, financial disruptions, or wars have been 
causing things to disturb people’s peace.  Some of these events 
have been brought on your people by the sins of mankind, and now 
you are reaping the harvest of your faults.  Repent of your sins 
and change any evil lifestyles, or you will harvest even worse 
consequences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of the sacred places in the 
Holy Lands where I was born, where I died, and where I 
resurrected, are covered by beautiful Crusader Churches.  When 
you go to these holy places, you can feel the mystique and 
sacredness of My previous presence when I was in the body.  I 
have given you My Body and Blood in the Eucharist under the 
appearances of bread and wine.  The bright yellow light at the 
top of these churches represents the appearance of the Blessed 
Trinity in each church to give witness to the completion of My 
mission.  Some people have not been gifted with enough faith to 
fully realize the extent of My love for man in that I would be 
incarnated as a man, and give My life up for all of mankind’s 
sins.  No greater love can a man have for his neighbor than to 
give up his life for another.  This is why it is important to 
retain your religious traditions and hold fast to your reverence 
for the Sacred in My Eucharistic Host.  If you do not believe in 
My Real Presence in the consecrated Host, then you will fail to 
have reverence for My Blessed Sacrament.  I am truly present in 
My Eucharistic Bread whether you want to believe it or not.  
Trust in My power in My Blessed Sacrament, or why would Satan 
try to get rid of My tabernacles of power.” 
 
Sunday, November 4, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, another means of the one world 
people to control government officials is with threats of death 
or actual assassinations.  This vision holds the potential for 
such an attempt, and it is meant either as a warning or an 
actual removal of an official that is not following their 
directions.  I have told you in the past that it does not matter 
which party is in control because the one world people control 
the money and the power.  Their desire for power and control is 
ruthless, and they care not how many they have to kill in order 
to gain their power.  Pray for your righteous people to stand up 
to these murderers, even as the evil ones struggle to take over 
your country.” 
 
Monday, November 5, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are a lot of traditions in 
the Mass that give more reverence to the meaning of My Real 
Presence in the bread and wine.  There were Communion rails for 



kneeling and receiving Holy Communion on the tongue.  There was 
the ringing of the bells at the Consecration and a placement of 
My tabernacle behind the middle of the altar.  Today, very few 
genuflect to My tabernacle which is sometimes hard to find in 
modern churches.  The Communion rails on the altar are gone, and 
people receive Holy Communion in the hand and standing.  Very 
few churches still ring the bells at the Consecration time.  
This vision of the ringing of the bells at the Consecration and 
all of these other traditions, are to honor My Real Presence in 
the consecrated Host.  By minimizing this reverence for My Host 
in these lost traditions, it is no wonder that the majority of 
those at Mass do not even believe in My Real Presence.  It is 
the job of the clergy to emphasize the need for believing in My 
Real Presence, and if the reverence is not there for My 
Eucharist, then it teaches the wrong message.  There is 
spiritual power and grace in My Blessed Sacrament, and this is 
My gift of Myself to you until the end of time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel speaks about welcoming 
everyone to your celebrations and banquets, and not just those 
who can repay you.  I want you to always be open in charity to 
help those in need spontaneously without holding back or being 
invited.  You share among your friends and relatives because you 
are comfortable out of love to help them.  I am asking you to go 
the extra mile to help the poor and those that you do not know, 
even when you may need to act outside of your comfort zone.  If 
you feed the hungry, clothe the naked, visit the sick, and mourn 
with the families of the deceased, then you have helped Me in 
them, and you will have your reward in heaven.  If you did not 
do this for Me in them, and you refused the opportunities that I 
gave you, then you may suffer in purgatory or even hell for your 
selfishness and sins of omission. (Matt. 25:31-46) I give you 
all the gifts of this world and the spiritual gifts out of My 
love, and I want all of My faithful to share your love with Me 
and your love for your neighbor with your time, talent, and 
money.  Your gifts to others are your way of sharing love with 
them, and love with Me in them.” 
 
Tuesday, November 6, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel parable today was given 
as an answer to the Scribes and Pharisees who refused to believe 
in My words and miracles, and Me as the Son of God.  Since they 
gave excuses as they knew Me from My parents, and that I was 
blaspheming to say that I was the Son of God, I rejected them 
from My Banquet, even as they wanted to kill Me.  So I called 
the Gentiles in through St. Paul to come to Me in place of those 
who rejected Me.  The vision of a brush cleansing the dust out 
of today’s Church represents how I again will reject those 



believing in New Age teachings, and they will not taste a morsel 
of My Banquet in heaven.  Those, who worship the gods of this 
earth and not Me, are truly condemning themselves to the fires 
of Gehenna.  This division coming in My Church will be between a 
schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  Follow the teachings 
of My apostles and My evangelists, and leave any church that 
teaches New Age or the one world religion of Satan.  Pray for 
discernment and worship Me, the only One true God who loves 
you.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, war in any form is a result of sin 
and is encouraged by Satan and his demons.  It is even worse 
when some leaders cause a war by their own greed for power and 
money.  The Iraq War was a war started by America with no 
provocation and mainly to protect the oil fields.  The ensuing 
insurgent war has purposely been dragged out to deplete your 
military and ruin your economy with huge deficit spending for 
the war.  These constant wars started by the one world people 
have your takeover as their constant goal.  Stop these wars and 
you could take back your country.  Allow these wars to continue, 
and your nation will be no more.  Pray for peace, or else you 
will be going to the refuges sooner.” 
 
 
Wednesday, November 7, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, up until now your freedom of 
religion has been honored, but still Catholics are criticized in 
public more than other religions.  As the tribulation time grows 
closer, you will see believers in Me will be more at risk for 
persecution and even torture.  Violence against churches will 
begin slowly with a loss of tax exemptions and tax deductions.  
Vandalism of churches will be increasing and more fires in 
churches will be started.  It will even come to the point where 
you may need to have Mass in the homes as an underground church.  
Be prepared for more violence against My churches as the evil 
ones will be growing in power.  Your time to move to My refuges 
may get closer as you become targets to be killed and your 
houses are destroyed.  Have no fear of this time because My 
angels will protect you at My refuges when it is time to go 
there.  When you see religious persecution, mandatory chips in 
the body, or martial law, then leave quickly for the nearest 
refuge as you follow your guardian angel.” 
 
Wednesday, November 7, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have speculated on comets and 
weather shifts that killed the dinosaurs and other 
civilizations.  Now in this vision you are seeing events lead up 
to a massive super volcano release never seen by man in modern 



times.  This truly could be an extinction level event that could 
threaten  life all around the planet with the dust and rock from 
this event.  Breathing would be difficult and require a mask.  
Crops would fail and the temperature would be lower by ten’s of 
degrees.  This event will be beyond what you have seen in the 
past, and it will change your history of events.  Pray for My 
help to endure this trial, for it will be a wakeup call for 
everyone.” 
 
Thursday, November 8, 2007: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, when you come to Mass, you come to 
your home with Me.  Some of My children wander away from Me by 
the distractions of the world, but I am always searching for the 
lost souls to lead them back home to Me.  The Gospel of My 
searching for the lost sheep is how I love each of you, and I do 
not want to see you without My grace and protection.  The devil 
is constantly seeking the ruin of souls, even as I am trying to 
save them.  Being with Me in My Blessed Sacrament should be your 
souls’s desire to love Me and let Me be your first priority in 
your life.  When you miss Mass on Sunday and forget your daily 
prayers, you are wandering close to hell.  Wake up spiritually 
and understand that you have only one soul, and you will answer 
for your life at your judgment.  If you have love for Me and 
your neighbor, then I will welcome you into the joy of My 
Banquet in heaven.  If you refuse to love Me and refuse to obey 
My Commandments, then I will not know you, and you will be 
thrown into hell where there will be the grinding and gnashing 
of teeth among the flames.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, your country’s Constitution is over 
two hundred years old, but now your current president is 
threatening to undo all of your freedoms under the Constitution.  
In his claim for a ‘War on Terror’ he is preempting attacks on 
any country he pleases when the declaration of war should come 
from the Congress.  He is allowing wire taps and invasions of 
private communications in the name of security and against your 
rights.  The worst violation is a plan to form a North American 
Union that would take away all of your sovereign rights as a 
nation.  He also writes Executive Orders that would allow him to 
cause martial law and to imprison Americans against his edicts.  
Pray for your country that is about to be taken over by this 
dictatorial rule and in violation of your Constitution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your people are now facing 
higher fuel costs for gasoline in your cars and heating oil in 
your homes.  Your supplies of oil are under constant threat of 
wars and weather that have driven prices to record levels.  Your 
money’s value also has dropped due to your many deficits in your 



national budget and your balance of trade.  Many of these debts 
are caused by your incessant wars and they are leading you into 
a fiscal collapse.  It is the one world people’s plan to 
bankrupt you with these useless wars.  Pray for an end to your 
wars and you would not have so many debts and deficits.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people have not only 
exported your jobs to cheaper labor, but they have also exported 
much of your manufacturing by investing in other country’s 
plants.  They are stripping your country of almost all heavy 
industry for so called profits, but this is another plan to 
destroy your middle class and your economy.  By having little 
manufacturing, you will have less jobs and you will be dependent 
on other nations for finished goods.  You do not have enough 
exports to pay for your oil and foreign cars and goods.  This is 
a plan to destroy your country for a takeover.  Your laws 
encouraging such a trend with free trade need to be changed to 
keep your home industries protected, or your dollar will soon be 
worthless.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have talked about thoughts of 
death in this month of November, but you are also seeing the 
slow death of America as you know it as a free republic.  The 
rich and the stockholders may make money on cheaper labor and 
cheap imports, but the lost jobs are lowering the average wage 
and requiring people to have multiple jobs just to survive.  All 
of these trends are lowering your standard of living as you 
become more and more slaves of the rich.  America’s fame and 
fortune are waning because of your abortions and your sinful 
lifestyles.  Any loss of freedoms in America are coming as a 
punishment for your sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Congress and your president 
have been fighting over stopping the funding of your Iraq War, 
but the gridlock over votes and vetoes is allowing this war to 
continue.  It is the one world people and your defense 
industrial complex that are controlling these votes so they can 
make their war blood money.  If the American people do not take 
their country back from these central bankers, you will soon be 
looking through the bars of a detention center waiting to be 
killed.  Wake up to this imminent takeover before it is too 
late.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your prayer group from 
other parishes are pleased to see this crucifix in place after 
you have prayed your novena for this cause.  I have told you 
that this would be brought about by My answer to your prayers.  
Prayer and trust in Me are very powerful in your prayer 
requests, especially when the souls of this parish will benefit 
from this inspiration of seeing My crucifix.  Continue to 



support all of your pastors in preserving the traditions of your 
faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, looking on My crucifix should be a 
sign of My love to all of mankind.  I died for your sins and I 
want you to offer up all of your suffering and join it to Mine 
on your own cross.  Another sign of My love is My gift of My 
Eucharist so you can have My Real Presence with you in Holy 
Communion and in Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  You can 
return your love to Me in consecrating your life to Me, and 
giving Me thanks after Communion for all of My earthly and 
spiritual gifts to you.  Give Me praise and worship everyday, 
and have faith and hope in My help in all of your needs.”  
 
Friday, November 9, 2007: (Dedication of St. John Lateran 
Basilica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the word ‘Church’ has two meanings 
for My faithful.  The one meaning is about the physical 
structure where you attend Mass and where My Blessed Sacrament 
resides in My tabernacle.  The other meaning represents the 
people of the parish who attend the Mass in whom the Holy Spirit 
resides in each person.  Special care needs to be taken to 
maintain them.  In the church care needs to be taken in fixing 
the roof, the lights, pews, as well as regular cleaning and 
paying of the bills to run it.  Your bodies need care in eating 
healthy, doctor visits for physicals and dental care, dressing 
warmly, and avoiding abuses of the body as drugs, drunkenness, 
and sexual sins. When physical and spiritual care is taken for 
the building and your bodies, then truly My Church will grow and 
prosper.  Spiritual care in keeping My Commandments and My 
traditions is also important to the spiritual health of My 
Church.  By supporting My Church in your donations and 
frequenting My sacraments, your bodies and souls will be cared 
for.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, your cell towers are proliferating 
all over your nation and other nations as well.  Many people are 
wanting the convenience of using their cell phone to call anyone 
at anytime for a nominal fee.  What people do not realize is 
that this wireless cell phone system is flooding your airways 
with much microwave pollution and endangering users with 
microwave damage to their brains, and possible damage to 
nature’s insects.  All of the new smart cards and satellite 
chips will use these same cell towers for buying and selling 
whether in cards or eventually in the body.  It is the chips in 
the body that you should refuse to take at all costs.  These 
chips in the body will control people with voices and the people 
will be like robots and not remember what they did.  The 
Antichrist will abuse people with these chips as he will have 



his brief reign.  Avoid using these chips and cell phones so the 
evil ones cannot track your movements.  The days for this evil 
takeover are coming quickly and My faithful need to prepare to 
leave for My refuges of protection.  Call on My help and that of 
My angels to protect your souls and your bodies from these evil 
ones.” 
Saturday, November 10, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at many of your funerals there is a 
momentary remembrance of the deceased, but many assume they went 
to heaven or they forget to pray for these souls.  Very few 
souls, who do not go to hell, go straight to heaven.  The 
majority of souls, who are saved, require some purification in 
purgatory, and they can no longer pray for themselves.  This is 
why it is important to not forget the poor souls in purgatory, 
especially those in your own family.  Continue to pray for your 
deceased in case they are still in purgatory.  Remember to have 
Masses said for your deceased members because the Mass is very 
powerful to release souls from purgatory.  Put yourself in their 
place and realize how you may be there someday.  You would want 
people to pray for you, so you should pray for them to shorten 
their time in purgatory.  These souls will never forget to pray 
for you, once they are released to enter heaven.  Pray for poor 
sinners as well before they die, so they may be saved from going 
to hell.  You have many responsibilities in your spiritual life 
and the most important are to pray for the souls in purgatory 
and for the conversion of sinners.  Anything that you can do to 
save souls by your example can also help souls on their path to 
heaven.” 
 Our Lady said: “My dear children, this picture of me as the 
woman clothed in the sun (Rev. 12:1) is a picture of me pregnant 
with Jesus.  Many women, who are pregnant, are having abortions 
either because of an affair outside of marriage, or because they 
do not want to have any more children.  When I became pregnant 
in response to St. Gabriel’s message, I followed the Lord’s Will 
for me, even though it was possible that I could have been 
stoned.  I trusted that the Lord would take care of me, and I 
would have my Son because this is what He wanted of me.  There 
is no truly good reason for taking a baby’s life in abortion.  
Even if the mother’s life is threatened, it is better to let 
nature take its course.  Only Our Lord should govern who lives 
and who dies, and not mankind.  I am truly the patron for unwed 
mothers and I pray for all of these mothers who are 
contemplating abortion.  Likewise, when you pray for the 
stoppage of abortions, pray also to touch the hearts of these 
mothers to have a deeper love for their babies, and a better 
appreciation for the preciousness of life.  Many women would 
love the opportunity to have children, but some are unable to do 



so.  They would gladly adopt someone’s unwanted child.  
Encourage these mothers to give their babies up for adoption 
rather than have an abortion.  Continue to pray to stop abortion 
and ask my Jesus to multiply your prayers for this intention.” 
 
Sunday, November 11, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am truly the Resurrection and the 
Life for all of humanity.  No one can enter heaven unless they 
come through Me, because I have paid the price with My life for 
the salvation of all souls.  This is why you need to be healed 
of all of your earthly desires either on earth or in purgatory 
in order to be pure enough to enter heaven.  In order to gain 
eternal life you must have faith in My Resurrection and your own 
resurrection at the final judgment.  My death and Resurrection 
are an example for you to follow in My footsteps.  Repent of 
your sins and accept Me as Master of your life.  What does it 
profit a man to gain the whole world and in the end he loses his 
soul?  The things of this world, as well as your body, are 
passing away, but your soul is immortal and will live on 
forever.  It is by your choice in your life’s actions that you 
choose either heaven or hell for all eternity.  This day you 
honor all of those who died to save your country from the 
dictators of the world.  Truly you owe your thanks to them for 
your freedom.  You also owe Me thanks for your spiritual freedom 
from the bondage of sin that I offer you in Confession.  As in 
Maccabees you may be confronted one day with standing up for 
your belief in Me, even if it means being martyred for that 
belief.  Be strong in your faith, even to the very last moment 
of your life on earth.  Trust in Me, and you will truly be with 
Me in heaven for all eternity.” 
 
Monday, November 12, 2007: (St. Josaphat) 
 Jesus said: “My people, nothing is sacred anymore for 
thieves and vandals.  Break-ins to steal church collections are 
becoming more common.  Even thefts of My consecrated Hosts for 
black masses are paid big money by the evil ones.  Fires in 
churches have occurred as well.  Satan has attacked My priest 
sons in many scandals, but he also gets thieves to commit 
vandalism on the physical churches.  You are seeing some 
churches closed because of these scandals and a lack of priests 
and parishioners.  In some areas the faith is weak in terms of 
attendance, but My faithful priest sons, who keep My traditions, 
are attracting more people in other areas.  Support your pastors 
both physically in donations and spiritually in prayer.  By 
invoking My protection, My churches will be protected even from 
these evil thieves and vandals.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, the weather this winter will have 
some unusual high winds that could cause snow and ice which 
could result in poor visibility and many accidents.  This vision 
of a truck turned over is an example of the accidents that could 
occur.  People in cars or large trucks will have to be wary of 
the weather reports before they proceed.  Keep some holy water 
and blessed sacramentals in your vehicles for safety in your 
travel.  When you are traveling to do missions or talks, you 
will need more spiritual protection against the evil ones who 
may try to thwart you in your work.  Pray for My protection at 
the start of every trip, and place holy water around in your 
vehicle.  Give thanks to Me and your guardian angel every time 
you return from your travels unharmed.” 
 
Tuesday, November 13, 2007: (St. Frances Xavier Cabrini) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a struggle in your modern 
times to even get the people to attend Sunday Mass.  Part of 
this attendance problem comes from lax religious leadership in 
the homes.  When you have high levels of divorce and people 
living together unmarried, this presents a difficult environment 
for religious upbringing to the children who suffer.  This is 
part of the reason that you are seeing mostly older people at 
Mass because the children are not as inspired to come.  The dark 
silhouettes of people also means that the people, who do come, 
are coming more out of duty, and they need more spiritual 
enthusiasm.  My Light of faith needs to set people on fire with 
a strong desire to share their faith, and help their parish 
churches to be vibrant and healthy both financially and with 
good deeds.  It is even more difficult to get people to teach 
religion to the children and other outreach programs in the 
parish.  Prayer groups and Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament are 
other areas for each parish to have a strong spiritual life and 
protection from the evil one.  Unless a parish has people taking 
different responsibilities, it will be hard for that church to 
survive.  The people of each church have to be led by the 
pastor, but they need to come forward to make parish life come 
alive.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are still people who 
persecute My Church in its members.  When St. Paul was struck by 
lightning on his horse, I said to him: ‘Saul, Saul, why do you 
persecute Me?’  I could ask that same question of many 
communists and atheists.  Without enough grace to have faith and 
belief in Me, it is hard for some to find their way to heaven.  
You will be seeing increasing discrimination, persecution, and 
even killing of My faithful because of your persistent faith in 
Me.  Never give up your faith, even if people threaten you in 
any way.  Only those, who obey My laws and do My Will, will see 



eternal life in heaven.  Call on My protection and that of My 
angels when you are attacked either physically or spiritually.  
Carry your blessed sacramentals as holy water, blessed salt, 
Benedictine crosses, rosaries, and scapulars for protection 
against the evil ones.” 
 
Wednesday, November 14, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the rich and the famous, as with 
the pyramids, have much money to adorn themselves, even in 
death, yet all are equal before Me at the judgment.  To whom 
more is given, more will be expected, both in the material world 
and with spiritual gifts.  I do not measure a person’s 
importance by their wealth or their fame, but it is how they 
love Me and their neighbor.  If you truly are following My ways, 
you should be generous in your charity by giving of your money 
and your time.  In the spiritual world you also need to be 
generous in your prayers and evangelizing souls to be saved.  
Another way of sharing your love with Me is to be gracious and 
giving thanks for all the gifts that I have given you.  Even in 
today’s Gospel I was asking why the other nine lepers did not 
return to give thanks for My healing of their leprosy.  So it is 
today, even when you have your prayers answered, you should not 
forget to thank Me as these nine lepers did not.  Guard your 
peace and rest with Me from any earthly distractions that could 
replace your prayer time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you wake up every morning wondering 
what to do first on your list of chores.  But stop and think for 
a moment how gifted you are to have good health and be able to 
do what you want.  There are some people who cannot walk, or 
have chronic diseases, or even terminal diseases.  These people 
are suffering every day with their disabilities.  Pray for these 
people so they could endure their trials and carry on with life 
as they can manage.  Be more thankful for your good health as 
well.  Sometimes you may suffer a temporary disability with a 
broken limb, and it is then that you realize what it is like to 
be without good health and free movement.  It is then that you 
also can be more sympathetic with some who have to suffer a 
disability all of their life.  Trust in Me to heal any illness 
and keep your good health.  Do what you can to ease the burdens 
of others’ disabilities.” 
 
Thursday, November 15, 2007: (St. Albert the Great) 
 Jesus said: “My people, some areas will be seeing heavy 
rains, enough to cause flood warnings into the winter time.  
This vision of overflowing rivers is a strong suggestion for 
these warnings.  Even as some experience flooding, others will 
continue to see droughts with possible fires continuing.  This 



again is nature’s reflection of mankind where some are cold in 
their hearts to Me, while a few are on fire with My love.  It is 
the mission of My strong faithful to try and lead the lukewarm 
back to their former fervor of faith, and reach out to convert 
those who have never loved Me.  Wake up those who are 
spiritually asleep because there are many signs of the 
Antichrist coming before I return.  Today’s Gospel is warning 
you also about the false christs who will come to try and 
deceive you that it is I, but do not follow them.  Be always 
ready, for you do not know the day, nor the hour of My return.” 

Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, I am pleased, as your people, to 
see the new stand for your personal crucifix as I had suggested.  
The vision also shows you how it would be good to have some 
protection for carrying the crucifix.  It is also interesting 
how several attempts to make a DVD of your talk have been 
thwarted by poor lighting and sound.  I applaud your attempts to 
carry out My wishes.  Time indeed is growing short for your 
tribulation preparations, and this DVD and the index are all 
about getting out your message to as many as possible.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this local church, that had damage 
done to their tabernacle, has seen how vandals are becoming more 
bold in trying to steal My consecrated Hosts to defile them at 
black masses.  These evil ones offer great sums of money for 
such Hosts, so to inspire some greedy thieves.  I had just 
recently told you to expect more of these such incidents, and 
here it has happened.  This is a sign to you that there needs to 
be adequate alarms and security to discourage such thefts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is always a good time for 
families to get together for this Thanksgiving Day dinner.  Even 
though it may be a struggle to travel home over a distance, it 
is still worthy of the chance to be with one’s relatives to 
share your love in person.  Along with sharing a meal, it is 
also appropriate to remember what you are celebrating in giving 
thanks to Me for everything.  Make a point to mention this 
intention in your grace before dinner.  Also think of those who 
are less fortunate who could use some help in providing for 
their Thanksgiving meal.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before not to start 
a war that you could not finish.  Going into Iraq was a 
fabricated war as the evidence has shown, and it is even more of 
a reason to stop this war.  You are in a battle with the one 
world people who want wars to make blood money.  If you cannot 
stop this war, then they will not only get their way, they will 
prepare you for a takeover.  Your people need to assert 
themselves against this war in prayer and action as your 
Congress is doing.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your mortgage banks have had to 
mark down many of their outstanding loans because of so many 
foreclosures.  People could not afford their loans when higher 
interest was demanded of their faulty loans.  It is unfortunate 
that these bankers would knowingly make loans for people when 
they knew the borrowers could not afford the full interest loan.  
It is greed that has caused these problems and now the bankers 
have to swallow their pride amidst their losses.  Pray for those 
losing their homes and all of those investors that are losing 
their investments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you approach the end of the 
Church Year, you are going to hear many readings about the end 
times and preparations for the final judgment.  This is your 
mission, as you know, so have everyone be attentive to these 
coming weeks of readings before Advent begins.  Your soul always 
should be made pure by frequent Confession, so you are ready for 
the day of your judgment.  I give you many readings of how to be 
wise in your preparations, even as I talked about the five 
foolish virgins and the five wise virgins who had enough oil in 
their lamps for the Wedding Feast.  Take a lesson from these 
parables and see to your own preparations for a day when I will 
come that you do not know.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Noah had great faith in following 
My wishes to build a huge boat that would house his family and 
the animals from the great flood.  At times what I ask you to do 
may not seem humanly possible to do, but with the faith of Noah, 
you must follow My plan.  When you follow your mission, you will 
be rewarded greatly for having faith in Me, regardless of your 
human judgment.  Trust in where I am sending you, and work to 
evangelize souls for My greater glory.” 
 
Friday, November 16, 2007: (St. Margaret of Scotland) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need rubber tires to move your 
vehicles, but once the tread wears out, they lose their gripping 
ability and become unlawful.  This is another sign for you of 
how short your life is here on earth.  Within a short time you 
find yourself in a graveyard, even as these used tires are in a 
field in the vision.  As you come to the end of another Church 
Year, your thoughts of preparing for your death should cause you 
to find time for frequent Confession.  By keeping your soul 
pure, then you will be ready to face Me at your judgment.  Each 
day you should be thankful that you have more time to pray and 
help people.  Also do not squander your opportunities for 
charity by spending too much time and money on your own 
entertainment.  When you come before Me, you will be held 
accountable for how much you loved Me and your neighbor.  I will 
ask you if you fed the hungry, clothed the naked, visited the 



sick and prisoners, and sheltered the homeless.  If you did so 
for the least of My people, then you did it for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you need to look into the 
life of an unwed mother who is contemplating an abortion.  They 
may feel all alone and may not be able to afford to take care of 
a child.  They are searching for love and secretly are reaching 
out for help.  This is why counselors, if allowed, can offer a 
helping hand to take away all the reasons for abortion.  It is 
one thing to allow yourself in a woman to commit fornication, 
but should a pregnancy result, it is a worse compounded sin to 
have an abortion.  Repent of your first sin, but do not commit 
another sin.  There are many wanting to adopt children, so pray 
that these mothers have their children instead of killing them 
in the womb.  These women need your love, care, and concern for 
their welfare.  So reach out to help these women by providing 
funding and even staffing of help centers for unwed mothers.  
America has too many abortions for various reasons, but these 
sins of killing are even now bringing My judgment and punishment 
against America for such sins.  Help those also who have had 
abortions to get help both physically and spiritually in 
Confession.  Such sins need sincere repentance for these women 
to move on with their lives.  Pray for these women and even 
married women desiring abortions.  Unless you put more value on 
life and love, your country will decline into a moral disaster 
as the Roman Empire fell from within.” 
 
Saturday, November 17, 2007: (St. Elizabeth of Hungary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of you are having to pay more 
for your winter heating bills as well as your transportation 
bills in oil and gasoline.  Your prices have been driven up by 
the oil costs which thrives on speculation, and your inherent 
weak dollar.  Your dollar depreciation is a direct result of 
your deficit government spending and your trade imbalance.  A 
good share of your deficits are being caused by the endless 
billions of dollars being spent on your war efforts.  You are 
seeing more clearly how your wars are at fault for ruining your 
economy and weakening your military with no seeming gain to show 
for the continuation of this war in Iraq and Afghanistan.  It 
may truly be that cutting off your defense funds is the only way 
to stop this war.  It is also the only way to prevent the rich 
one world people from stealing your money and your country.  
Pray for an end to this senseless fighting in whatever way you 
can to stop it.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your weather patterns are 
changing and each year that the temperature increases a little, 
the people, who claim global warming, start to complain that 
nothing is being done.  These people are exaggerating the true 



science about inundating the coastal cities with water in a 
short time for their global agenda.  The global warming 
alarmists are being controlled by the one world people.  The 
alarmist solutions to the problem of global warming are all 
globalist ideas that have nothing to do with individual 
countries.  These people are shouting about the melting ice cap 
in the North and the shrinking glaciers.  They are more 
concerned about the problem than how they propose to fix it.  It 
is the solutions that are worse than the problem because the one 
world people want to use this excuse for their means to take 
over the world.  Once you hear these globalist ideas, then you 
will know why they are trying to get their alarming news to the 
public.  Be wary of their conclusions and the globalist 
solutions.  Pray for My protection from the evil ones who are 
trying to use this science for a world takeover.” 
 
Sunday, November 18, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel you are hearing 
the descriptions of how it will be in the end days with the 
famine, earthquakes, and pestilence.  The apostles were curious, 
as the men of today, to know when and how I will return.  I have 
given you some descriptions of that time, but you will not know 
the hour or day because it is only for God the Father to know.  
It is enough for you to be constantly prepared for your judgment 
with a pure soul.  In the vision you see Me welcoming you as I 
am preparing a place for all who are worthy of heaven.  The 
bull’s-eye is to indicate that being with Me in heaven for all 
eternity should be everyone’s goal, and that is why I should be 
your first priority in life.  Encourage people to be always 
prepared for the end times  
because many of the signs for My coming are all around you.” 
 
Monday, November 19, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  I am the Light of the world and I 
open your eyes to faith, even as I healed the blind man of his 
sight in the Gospel.  You all have a choice by your free will to 
either remain in the darkness of your sin, or you can come into 
My Light and I will show you the way to heaven.  Faith is a gift 
to believe in Me as the center of your life.  If you have true 
faith in Me, then you will be capable of many things that you 
did not think possible by your human ways.  But when you follow 
My ways, life will open many opportunities of grace before you.  
When you have My peace and joy within you, you cannot just keep 
it to yourself.  My love wants to be shared with everyone.  It 
is your sin that holds you back from being the person that I 
want you to be.  Open your hearts to My Word and listen to what 
I want you to accomplish.  You will no longer follow your will, 



but give all of yourself over to Me.  You will then achieve 
great works for My greater glory in all of your evangelization 
efforts.  It is saving your soul and the souls around you that 
is your mission of love.  With My help you can share your love 
with Me and your neighbor.  Call on the Holy Spirit to speak the 
words through you that could bring My love to others.  Just as 
you see the dawn of a new day come into your eyes, so My Light 
comes into your hearts and you are no longer blind, but you see 
with the eyes of faith.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, I have mentioned before that you 
would see ongoing droughts in various parts of your country.  
This vision of a dry sewer is even an indication that these 
droughts could even get severe.  Out West they depend on heavy 
snows in the mountains to provide their melt water down their 
rivers.  A cut back in winter snow could also threaten their 
water supply.  Places in the South have grown very dry with 
rainfall considerably below normal.  The warmer that your 
seasons become, there is less chance for rain, and evaporation 
will affect your lakes and reservoirs.  I have told you also 
that fresh water sources are diminishing, and more population 
will make this worse.  Pray for continued rains to help the 
severe drought areas.  It did rain after the Georgia governor 
prayed for rain.” 
 
Tuesday, November 20, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this storm in Bangladesh has been 
catastrophic to these people where thousands have died and 
hundreds of thousands of people were made homeless when they 
fled the storm.  This follows the thousands killed several years 
ago from the large tsunami.  There is s large population living 
in this area, especially along the coasts.  So when violent 
storms or tsunamis strike, many are going to be killed.  America 
is still recovering from your storms that struck New Orleans, so 
you know how devastating large storms can be.  Have pity on 
these poor people with your donations and prayers for their 
needs.  The governments there are overwhelmed with such 
destruction to afford help in food and shelter.  Many of these 
poor countries rely on charity organizations for what little 
help they receive.  As you have plenty of this world’s goods at 
Thanksgiving time, you could find it in your heart to share some 
with these homeless people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many college students are very 
spirited, especially on political issues involving rights and 
wars.  Recently you saw a high school student criticized for 
speaking about Me in a public graduation exercise.  Many times 
your freedom of speech is taken for granted, but certain 
subjects, that are not politically correct, are persecuted by 



the powers controlling your government.  You may speak about 
religion in your churches, but you may be persecuted for 
speaking about religion in public.  The Ten Commandments and 
prayer have been removed from your schools and public buildings.  
Because atheists have protested, and an unwritten law about the 
separation of church and state, mention of God is being removed 
from everything.  In the areas of religion, abortion, and 
homosexual subjects there is a strong persecution without any 
freedom of speech.  Many other rights are also being quietly 
removed, especially in the area of privacy from wiretapping.  In 
some democratic countries rights are also being taken away in 
the name of security and the common good.  The evil ones and the 
one world people are working on a complete dictatorial rule with 
no rights, and using people as slaves.  This is their goal, so 
be prepared to leave for My refuges when the one world people 
want you killed for going against their new world order.  Trust 
in My power and My help in protecting you from the evil ones.” 
 
Wednesday, November 21, 2007: (Presentation of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother knew well about 
caves as places of protection.  She gave birth to Me in a cave 
in Bethlehem, as you have visited this site.  She and St. Joseph 
had to flee with Me to Egypt, as led by an angel, in order to 
avoid King Herod’s attempt to kill Me.  Many Holy Innocents had 
to die because of Herod’s jealousy of My Kingdom over his.  In 
Egypt our family also was protected in a cave for a dwelling.  
Both of these places have churches erected over these sites in 
order to honor the sacredness of where I stayed.  So My Blessed 
Mother knows well of the need for your refuges of protection 
during the coming tribulation.  Her places of apparition, holy 
ground places, and caves will also be your places of sanctuary 
against the evil ones who will want to kill you for your faith 
in Me.  My Blessed Mother was born sinless and she was prepared 
in holiness without sin so she could conceive and bring forth a 
son in Me.  Now, My people are also being prepared and warned of 
the need for your own places of refuge where My angels will 
protect you from the evil ones.” 
 
Wednesday, November 21, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you before to have 
some working bicycles ready to use to get to the nearest refuge.  
You need bicycle pumps to keep your tires inflated, helmets to 
be legal, and some kind of rain gear or umbrellas for rainy 
weather.  Problems may come in using your car if the government 
implements smart cards as mandatory to buy and sell your 
gasoline.  You may also run into road blocks or checkpoints on 
the main roads.  Border crossings may also be a problem for 



those without chips in your passports.  If you have bicycles as 
a back up, you can drive your car as far as your gas will go, or 
the roads will allow.  Then use your bikes to travel the rest of 
the way.  Travel will be your biggest obstacle in reaching a 
refuge.  Walking would work also, but it is much slower.  Be 
prepared to call on your angels to lead you to a refuge when you 
see martial law declared, or when the authorities try to mandate 
chips in your bodies.  Avoid chips in your body, even if they 
threaten to kill you because these chips could control your mind 
into being a robot.  Trust in My power since one day I will cast 
all of these evil ones into hell, and My faithful will be 
rewarded in My Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, November 22, 2007: (Thanksgiving Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have a model for Thanksgiving 
in the one leper that returned to give thanks to God for being 
cleansed of his leprosy.  I then said to him: ‘Go, your faith 
has saved you.’  Even today, you have many things in America to 
be thankful for.  You have your freedom of religion and sin in 
your repentance.  You have been given your faith, your very 
life, your family and friends, your jobs, your possessions, good 
health, and the meal for today.  So many of these things you 
take for granted, but each one is a blessing worthy of your 
thanks.  In all of My gifts, guard your faith and obey My 
Commandments, and you truly will be saved as well.  This 
Thanksgiving feast is a great one for your country, but it would 
be even better if you were to stop your wars and abortions, so 
you could live in peace and know the preciousness of life.  Pray 
for your country to change its sinful ways and repent of your 
sins.” 
 
Friday, November 23, 2007: (St. Miguel Pro) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Thanksgiving is barely over and the 
shoppers and shopkeepers are already preparing gifts to buy for 
Christmas.  I am more appreciative of My people coming to Mass 
today than those interested in gifts and possessions.  The 
attraction of sales and buying gifts is such a contrast of 
fighting for the last sale item and the joy of the Christmas 
Season.  In the end these are only material possessions which 
should not control your lives.  You want to be gracious to your 
friends and relatives, but it should not put you into so much 
debt by buying too much.  Many of your children are spoiled too 
much with expensive gifts.  They would be better off with just a 
few gifts and let them share with others as well in your giving 
trees.  When you help the poor, these gifts would be even more 
appreciated in food and clothing.  As you have seen accidents on 
the highway, pray for safe travel of your loved ones over the 



holidays.  Place some holy water inside your vehicles, and keep 
some emergency items in them for the winter.  In all of your 
holiday activities think of prayer for everyone as the best gift 
that you could give them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  I have told you that I am the 
Resurrection and the Life, and you cannot have eternal life 
without Me.  I am that bridge that spreads over the abyss of 
hell from earth to heaven.  It is My death on the cross that 
paid the price for your souls and it enables you to enter the 
gates of heaven.  Give praise and thanks to your Lord for My 
sacrifice for your salvation.  By repenting of your sins and 
allowing Me to be Master of your life, you can have your reward 
in heaven.  You all need to go from this life to the next life, 
and death is that means of transition.  This life is short, and 
your mission is to help prepare souls for the end times when I 
will defeat the evil ones.  Getting people back to Confession 
and Communion at Sunday Mass is the best help that you can 
provide for any soul to bring them to conversion.  Saving souls, 
after all, is the most important mission that you could 
perform.” 
 
Saturday, November 24, 2007: (St. Andrew & Vietnam martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you die, have an out of body 
experience in a near death event, or have the Warning 
experience, you will be completely detached from the things of 
this world.  In that state you will wonder why you sought after 
so many material things that would only pass away and become 
useless or obsolete.  Even your money and possessions are 
passing away.  The only thing of value is love of Me and your 
neighbor, as well as your charitable good deeds.  It is the 
spiritual things in your life that are most valuable.  When you 
come face to face with your Creator, you will realize this truth 
even more.  You do not need this separation of your body and 
soul in order to learn of these values, because you have My Word 
in Scripture to show you how important your soul is to your 
eternal life.  This body will pass away because it is mortal, 
but your soul will live on because it is immortal.  All the more 
reason to protect your soul from sin, and renew the graces in 
your soul by repenting in Confession, and healing sin with Holy 
Communion.  My sacraments are your source of spiritual food and 
graces to nourish your soul, and keep it spiritually healthy.  
Love of Me and souls should be your first desire, and not the 
things of the world that pass away.  Keep your focus on praising 
Me and evangelizing souls, and you will receive your reward in 
heaven.  Caring for your neighbor in action and prayer will also 
gain you treasure in heaven.” 
 



Sunday, November 25, 2007: (Christ the King) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Kingship of all nations is known 
all over the world, but there are many who do not acknowledge My 
being Master of their lives.  When I started My public ministry, 
you have read the Gospels of how I told everyone that the 
Kingdom of God is upon them.  When you are in My sacramental 
Presence, you truly have Me among you in My Kingdom through My 
Real Presence.  You have kings and rulers among you in the 
material world, but all of their reigns are temporary and are 
passing away.  I with God the Father and God the Holy Spirit 
have created all that you see and We even keep it in existence.  
We are truly Lord and Master of your lives, even though all that 
you can see is the hand of Our work in creation.  You are all 
made in Our image with free will, but you are called to love Me 
and your neighbor.  You see harmony in nature and it is only man 
who causes war and destruction of this harmony.  You may 
recognize presidents and prime ministers as your human 
authority, but you should even recognize Me as your spiritual 
King over everything on earth and otherwise.  You are in the end 
times before I will return to claim My dominion over the earth, 
and defeat the evil ones.  Trust in My Kingship because My power 
is over all creation in the angels and evil people.  I await 
your praise and Adoration of My Kingship every day.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, before people used electric or 
natural gas clothes dryers, they used to dry things by hanging 
them on lines either outside or in the basement.  This saved 
buying another expensive appliance at one time, and the heat 
energy to dry the clothes.  This is one example of how America 
has become such an energy consumer of fuels in order to have a 
higher standard of living.  Americans would rather use energy 
intensive means of various appliances and machines to save time 
and ease their physical labor.  America could be less dependent 
on oil if you looked seriously at alternative fuels and a 
sincere look at ways to save energy fuels on your conveniences.  
By higher efficient heaters, higher mileage cars, and solar 
powered devices, you could not only save money, but you also 
could save fuels.  If America was not so wasteful in its use of 
fuels, you could be less dependent on oil with less reasons for 
wars.  America consumes more energy per person than any other 
nation.  This is why conservation and efficiency is needed to 
reduce your energy needs and your greed for convenience.” 
 
Monday, November 26, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these visions are showing you My 
love, protection, and direction for your life.  Being in the 
safety of the nest, as you were at home, is how I watch over 
your soul protecting you from the temptations of the evil one.  



You have your parents bring you up from an infant when you are 
innocent and defenseless.  When you leave the safety of your 
nest at home, I am still with you guiding you through life’s 
trials.  The second vision of a guided boat over the water is 
how I direct your way over the waters of life.  You will be 
faced with storms when the violent waves will appear to threaten 
your life.  But I am with you to calm the storm, even as I saved 
My apostles from drowning.  When you put Me on by faith, I will 
be like a life preserver protecting you from both physical and 
spiritual death.  Trust in Me by your daily prayer, and follow 
My plan for your life by following and carrying out the mission 
that I have given you.  When you look back on your life, you 
should grow in confidence and peace at how you have been 
protected and guided through all of life’s trials by your loving 
Lord.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of Jerusalem is all about 
the coming of Advent and how I came among the Promised people in 
the Jews.  This city housed the Temple of God with the Ark of 
the Covenant as directed by David and Solomon.  I was called the 
Son of David in several Gospel accounts.  Your people are 
preparing for Christmas in your gift buying and your 
decorations.  Again I am more partial to Nativity Scenes than 
your secular subjects.  As you read the accounts in Scripture 
that foretold My coming as a Redeemer, understand how everything 
about My earthly presence was well planned by My heavenly 
Father.  I have revealed to man in the Scriptures all that was 
kept secret from the beginning.  Now you have My Word to 
meditate on and follow in your actions.  As you prepare for My 
coming at Christmas, keep focused most on the spiritual message 
of why I came–for mankind’s salvation.” 
 
Tuesday, November 27, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are still a minority of 
faithful that keep their religious traditions in America.  It is 
this group who prays and evangelizes the lukewarm and converts 
sinners.  It is because of this remnant that My justice has not 
fallen on your country sooner.  You have been reading in Daniel 
of the dreams of the kings that indicated the fall of Babylon.  
This crumbling empire is very much like America that is 
crumbling from within because of its immorality.  You have made 
abortion legal in your court decisions, and you are removing My 
Name from schools and all public places.  Your people are 
allowing the one world people to control your money and destroy 
your economy and military with useless wars.  Because of the 
evil of your living together and homosexual abominations, 
America also as Babylon, will fall to its enemies.  Your 
destruction as a nation will be part of a world takeover that 



will prepare the way for the brief reign of the Antichrist.  
This is why when you see martial law declared, it will be the 
beginning of the end of America.  Then I will lead My people to 
safety in My refuges where My angels will protect you.  Fear not 
this time because I will soon overpower all of these evil ones 
and cast them into hell.  Rejoice when I will usher in My Era of 
Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are comfortable in your present 
day church settings for Mass.  But a day is coming when you will 
not be able to find a proper Mass, or there will be threats of 
persecution for attending a public Mass.  This will be the time 
when My faithful may have to attend an underground Mass in the 
home or in a secret place.  At that time you may need Mass 
books, vestments, unconsecrated hosts, wine, and candles.  This 
is why it would be wise to have a Mass kit on hand for all of 
these needs, provided you could find a priest during this time.  
I have mentioned before if you could not have a Mass, then you 
could do a spiritual communion to keep united with Me.  Keeping 
a spiritual community together will be strained during the 
tribulation, but it is necessary to keep your faith vibrant and 
strong with those of like mind.  Pray for My help in your 
protection, and I will have My angels deliver you Holy Communion 
if you cannot have a Mass.  My Eucharist is the spiritual food 
for your soul, so pray to be constantly fed with My Real 
Presence.  Give praise and thanks to Me for watching over you 
and providing for your needs.” 
 
Wednesday, November 28, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a strong parallel between 
Babylon and America in the reading from Daniel.  The people of 
Babylon worshiped pagan gods made of gold, silver, bronze, and 
stone, and they drank wine from the holy vessels of the Temple.  
Because of this flaunting of idol worship and irreverence for 
God’s holy vessels, the writing on the wall occurred: Mene, 
Tekel, and Peres.  (Daniel 5:1-29) America also has idols that 
you worship in new houses, cars, electronic devices, money, and 
fame or status.  You also are flaunting irreverence to Me by 
taking God, prayer, and My Ten Commandments from all of your 
public buildings; not to mention  your abortions and sexual 
sins.  America like Babylon has been found wanting in My 
judgment when your scales of evil have outweighed the good that 
you have done.  America’s days are numbered as well when the 
central bankers will bring about a takeover of your country, and 
it will truly be sent into oblivion as with the vision.  America 
will also be divided and given up to the masons and the one 
world people who will deny your sovereignty rights as you are 
made a part of the North American Union.  Your people have 



allowed the central bankers to bankrupt your country with 
useless war debts, and strip your military of its numbers and 
strength.  This together with your immorality is what will bring 
your nation to a total takeover.  When you see mandatory chips 
in the body, and martial law declared because of a created 
emergency, you will see the end of your country as a democratic 
republic.  This will also be the time for My faithful to call on 
Me and your angels to lead you to the nearest refuge for both 
physical and spiritual protection from the evil ones and the 
Antichrist.  Have faith and hope in My power with no fear of 
these evil ones.  In the end I will vanquish them and cast this 
evil lot into hell.  My faithful will then be rewarded in My Era 
of Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you may wonder why were the Wise 
Men the only ones that seemed skilled to follow My Star to 
Bethlehem?  It is true that they did study the stars and noticed 
My Star as unusual.  Only the shepherds and the Wise Men came to 
give Me homage at My birth.  My angels sang about Me, but very 
few people knew when and where I was born.  Yet the Scriptures 
in Micah foretold My birth in the city of David in Bethlehem.  I 
was from a poor family in a humble scene of a stable in a cave.  
I wanted to be in a humble, quiet environment until My public 
ministry began.  This is also how the Antichrist will be quiet 
until he is declared.  As you listen to the readings of Advent, 
you will see all of the prophetic Scriptures come true in My 
life on earth.  Even in the end times you will again see the 
Scripture prophecies fulfilled when I will visit the earth with 
My judgment.  Rejoice in singing My praises as you remember 
another Christmas celebration.” 
 
Thursday, November 29, 2007:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, today’s Gospel reminds you that 
one day I will come on the clouds to judge humanity and separate 
the evil ones from those who are faithful to Me.  Your mission 
has been to prepare the people for this time of tribulation.  I 
have given you signs that will be coming in the famine, 
earthquakes, and pestilence.  Just as when you see the buds on 
the trees, you know that spring is coming.  Even so when you see 
the Antichrist declare himself in power, know that My day of 
reckoning is near because the Antichrist’s reign will be brief.  
I will shorten this time of tribulation for the sake of My 
elect.  Everything that you see now is passing away, and the 
earth will be renewed after I will bring My Great Chastisement 
to conquer the evil ones.  Rejoice as the Antichrist will be 
defeated and My faithful will see My Era of Peace.”  
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, I am calling your attention to the 



abuse and even death of My little children in your current news.  
These little ones are nearly defenseless and yet some parents 
hit them cruelly for crying or misbehaving.  There is also a 
major abuse going on against the unborn in the mothers aborting 
their children in the womb.  Killing the unborn or little 
children is the ultimate abuse and such abusers, including the 
doctors, will be held accountable for these killings at their 
judgment.  I will forgive these sins if the mothers repent, but 
there will be some heavy reparation needed for this sin of 
murder.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are going to see more waves 
from the sea cause flooding and drownings from large storms and 
undersea earthquakes.  You have seen large tsunamis and 
hurricanes cause extensive damage in New Orleans, Indonesia, and 
Bangladesh.  These events are more common than you think, and it 
is only when high population areas suffer that you receive this 
news.  Pray for the families that have to suffer through these 
disasters with lost family members and lost homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want My faithful to wear a 
Benedictine cross outside of your clothing or under your 
clothing, whatever you feel comfortable with doing.  These 
crosses have an exorcism medal that is powerful in warding off 
demon attacks.  As  
the tribulation time approaches, you will see more and more 
persecution for your faith in Me, especially for those who wear 
their sacramentals openly for everyone to see.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, there are some people who have 
lost their jobs or have disabilities that do not allow them to 
find work.  These people need to rely on the generosity of 
others for food and shelter.  Some should help themselves more, 
but it is hard to find meaningful employment to even afford a 
meager living.  You remember when My family sought a shelter in 
Bethlehem, and we could only find a stable.  Pray for these 
homeless to find a warm shelter for the winter and help donate 
or help provide shelter for these lowly of society.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the Christmas Season you are 
constantly shopping for gifts to give to your relatives and 
friends.  Most of your gifts go to people who will return a gift 
to you.  But you can give a charitable gift to the poor and 
hungry as in Bangladesh, and they will not be able to repay you, 
but you will gain treasure in heaven.  You will feel even more 
loving inside your soul when you can help those in need, 
especially for the bare necessities for survival.  I use many 
kind souls to help My little ones in need.  Do not pass up any 
opportunity to help someone out of love for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these beautiful nuns need to be 
thanked for giving up this worldly life so they could pray for 



sinners to be saved.  My faithful can take a lesson from those 
who live in contemplative prayer.  Take some time out of your 
day for praying for sinners so that they will be given the grace 
to repent and find their way to My love.  Saving souls is a very 
important intention for your prayers and your evangelization 
efforts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of your fuels for heating are 
becoming more expensive, whether it is for oil, natural gas, 
propane, wood, or kerosene.  It will be harder for the poor to 
provide heat for themselves on low budgets.  At times you may 
even need to help your churches or charities with their heating 
bills.  Pray that your winter will not be so cold so your 
heating bills will be less.  It may also be a prudent thing to 
have some alternative fuels on hand in case you lose your 
electricity in power failures.  Pray for My help in keeping you 
warm for the winter.” 
 
Friday, November 30, 2007: (St. Andrew)   
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read how I called some of 
My apostles from being fishermen so they could be fishers of men 
and women for My Kingdom.  I reach out to call everyone to 
follow Me, no matter what profession or skill that you have.  
First you are called to a vocation of the religious life, the 
married life, or the single life.  Each vocation has its own 
responsibilities, but you should be faithful to that calling and 
any vows made.  If you are to be true to your faith in Me, you 
must live your faith in your actions so people can recognize you 
as a loving Christian.  You all are sinners and need to repent 
of your sins in frequent Confession.  You also need to 
consecrate everything over to Me so you are free from the 
attachments of this world, and you can be fully focused on Me 
all day long.  When I call you in Baptism and Confirmation to be 
My followers, you can also be examples to others and reach out 
to evangelize souls so they can be saved from the evil one.  You 
are all mine from your very creation, and you were purchased 
with the price of My death on the cross for your souls.  You 
have free will because I wanted you to love Me and follow Me by 
your own choosing.  I do not force My love on anyone.  Follow 
the narrow road to heaven by letting Me lead you along life’s 
path.” 
 Jesus said: 
“My people, this ingot of gold represents the super rich people 
who profit from other people’s losses.  There is a collusion of 
the stock brokers, the owners of large multinational companies, 
and the central bankers who control interest rates.  The 
corporations, through their lobbies, control the legislation 
that makes the laws  for them to profit from slave labor.  They 



send jobs abroad with out a tariff on goods imported under their 
label.  The stock brokers threaten the companies to make more 
money, or they will take their stock prices down.  The companies 
make deals with the Federal Reserve central bankers to lower the 
interest rates to lower their borrowing costs.  It is the man in 
the street that is losing his home due to loan manipulations, 
and he is losing his good jobs to take slave labor jobs.  This 
is why the upper 1% of your rich people have increased their 
yearly income over 400% and the lower 80% of the population or 
more have barely kept up with inflation.  The injustices of 
predatory lending, robbed health benefits, and stolen pensions 
in layoffs are how the rich are taking advantage of the poor.  
In the end all of these rich people will lose everything to 
theft, greed, and finally to death.  All of their massed up 
wealth will not help them in the next life, but their greed and 
injustices could weigh them down in purgatory or hell for their 
evil deeds to swindle people.  Pray for these evil ones to be 
healed of their stealing and let them help the poor instead by 
your prayers.” 
 


